
SUNAPEE BOARD OF SELECTMEN 

MEETING 

6:30PM Town Office Meeting Room 

Monday, July 11, 2022 

 

Present: Vice-Chairman Suzanne Gottling, Selectman Jeremy Hathorn, Selectman Fred Gallup, 

Selectman Carol Wallace and Shannon Martinez, Town Manager. 

 

REVIEW OF ITEMS FOR SIGNATURE:  

CZC’s: 

Parcel ID: 0130-0020-0000 15 Bishops Landing, Cairn Bishop 

Motion to approve the CZC’s by Selectman Gallup seconded by Selectman Wallace. All 

voted in favor. 

 

LAND DISTRURBANCE BOND: 

Parcel ID: 0146-0065-0000 15 Bay Point Lane, Gordon Greenfield 

Motion to approve the LAND DISTRURBANCE BOND by Selectman Wallace seconded 

by Selectman Gallup. All voted in favor. 

 

DRIVEWAY PERMIT: 

Parcel ID: 0238-0077-0000 Nutting Road, James Woodley 

Motion to approve the DRIVEWAY PERMIT by Selectman Hathorn seconded by 

Selectman Gallup. All voted in favor. 

 

APPOINTMENTS  

•7:00PM-Scott Hazelton-Authorization to Use Funds from Building Maintenance Capital 

Reserve for Safety Services Building Exterior Painting Project 

It is a project that has been ongoing since 2018 just after they were finishing replacing the roof 

on the Safety Services Building during a routine annual inspection of the building, they have 

discovered some serious issues with the siding and they have brought it to their attention, there 

was no warranty. They have advertised it for bids and CertaPro submitted a bid for the project 

for two coats of paint, their cost is $42.992. The bids were opened publicly.  

Motion to authorize Town Manager Martinez to approve the use of Funds from Building 

Maintenance Capital Reserve for Safety Services Building Exterior Painting Project by 

Selectman Wallace seconded by Selectman Hathorn. All voted in favor. 

 

Bridges Maintenance Capital Reserve-Sargent Road Bridge Replacement Design   

The next bridge that is getting scheduled for design end repair from Bridges Maintenance Capital 

Reserve is Sargent Road Bridge in 2024. They have received three engineering proposals for the 

design and completed the review on the proposals. HEB Engineers responded the best and 

received highest ranking score of the three proposals. Their proposal cost for the design is 

estimated at $78.434. The goal of this project is to be shovel ready should federal or state 

funding be available.  



They are going to produce three different options from which one will be picked up from the 

Highway Department. Since the project is scheduled for 2024, Mr. Hazelton is not sure if any 

money will come from the State or Federal Government. Selectman Gallup asked where $78.434 

leave them as far as the balance. The answer from Mr. Hazelton was at approximately $90.000. 

Selectman Wallace asked if they use the best proposal for the design, does that mean they 

automatically will use them for the construction as well. Mr. Hazelton said that typically it is 

good practice that the same engineer that design it through the oversight is most familiar with the 

project. The work itself is publicly bid out.  

Motion to authorize Town Manager Martinez to approve the use of Funds from Bridges 

Maintenance Capital Reserve-Sargent Road Bridge Replacement Design by Selectman 

Gallup seconded by Selectman Wallace. All voted in favor. 

 

•Mr. Hazelton reported that they are going to bid for putting a topcoat around the highway 

garage. The project will be advertised shortly.  

•Town Manager Martinez had a couple of more updates: Mr. Hazelton and his team had put a 

tremendous amount of work on the road dust and what that all means and he said that essentially, 

they took out a sample of what they had on the roads and took it to the laboratory to be tested 

and the results showed that the sand that they had meets the material specifications that they had 

put in their bidding documents every year. 

The other update was about the recent work on the Garnet Street intersection. Mr. Hazelton and 

his team had met with the local business owners, they like the approach so they will try and do 

the same with the Alpine Court intersection. Some changes were made to paint the curbs, 

parking spaces, match the intersection colors with colors used for the crosswalks closer to the 

harbor and shifted the old lines over a little bit and create parking spaces for motorcycles at the 

top, as well as handicapped parking spots. 

Town Manager Martinez said that in tie to this conversation they have also talked about the 

parking in the harbor and they are trying to figure out some sort of pilot plan how they are going 

to address parking in the harbor, shall they charge for the parking, what is the lot going to look 

like, how the business owners feel like they are going to bring customers in, assign parking spots 

for businesses and deal with people that leave their cars in the parking for a longer period.  

 

PUBLIC COMMENTS: 

•Lisa Hoekstra had a question about the process of public comments if that is the only time when 

people can ask questions and can people comment at other times during the meeting based on their 

topic sessions. Vice-Chairman Gottling said that they would have to be careful when they allow it 

and that the suitable time for comments is during public hearings. 

•Chris Whitehouse thought a conversation during budget season regarding a warrant article for a 

full-time school resource officer that could be an extra officer during the busy summer season. 

He thought Lt. Cobb would be a great choice, but also wanted to thank the Town Manager for 

looking outside for the new Police Chief, it shows a lot of transparency.  

 

•John Augustine said that in March he had asked the Board if they have set any priorities that 

they want to accomplish by the end of the year and it has been several months since then, so he 



was curious if they had now established any priorities and direct the staff to focus on them such 

as paving gravel roads, short-term rentals, Dewey Beach, parking in the harbor. Selectman 

Gottling replied she would see about getting it on a future agenda.  

 

SELECTMEN ACTION 

•Adopted Sunapee Hazardous Mitigation Plan 

Town Manager Martinez said that the Board only need to formally adopt the Sunapee Hazardous 

Mitigation Plan which has been on the agenda for couple of weeks now and is exceedingly long 

overdue.  

Motion to approve the Sunapee Hazardous Mitigation Plan by Selectman Hathorn 

seconded by Selectman Wallace. All voted in favor. 

•Authorize Chairman to sign Proposal for Design & Permitting for Replacement of Water Main 

on Lower Main Street 

Town Manager Martinez said that that is a continuation of the conversation that they had on the 

last meeting about water and sewer topic into ARPA Funds. This project is designed for Lower 

Main Street.  

Motion to authorize Chairman to sign Proposal for Design & Permitting for Replacement 

of Water Main on Lower Main Street by Selectman Gallup seconded by Selectman 

Wallace. All voted in favor. 

Selectman Gallup said that the ARPA Funds that they have are very specific of what they can 

use them for, and they have used a little bit for the internet access and outside of that they don’t 

have a whole lot of places that they can use them, so their Water and Sewer Department is 

attempting to get a couple of these projects. 

  

CHAIRMAN’S REPORT 

•Selectman Hathorn thinks that Mr. Hazelton is heading in the right direction with painting the 

crosswalks in the harbor which contributes to the safety of the community and wanted to 

compliment them on the excellent work. 

•Vice-Chairman Gottling had two comments: she appreciated the repainting of the yellow lines 

in the harbor. She also wanted to thank the workers at the Transfer Station for their kind and 

courteous attitudes that she experienced last Sunday.  

•Selectman Gallup expressed his opinion that they should have a conversation about the incident 

that had happened last Thursday on Route 103 and really hopes that it would not happened again 

anytime soon, but they need to address the involved Police Departments about managing the 

detours, better manage the traffic control and maybe the State Police assign few more assets. 

Town Manager Martinez said that they would most likely do an After-Action Review with the 

involved Departments and see how they can improve further. 

 

• Selectman Wallace reported that from the community meeting on Friday the question came up 

about the Transfer Station possibly being open during the holiday hours. From the agenda 

perspective she asked if they could swap the Town Manager’s Report and the Chairman’s Report 

because she seems to be asking questions that were covered in Town Manager’s Report. She also 

had a suggestion if they could have a standing agenda for inviting the “Not for profits” on a per 



meeting basis to keep them updated. Another suggestion was if they can incorporate members of 

the community in their meetings and be accessible to the public. 

 

TOWN MANAGER REPORTS 

•Updated Trustees Investment Policy 

The policy has been updated so they can allocate funds differently, so they can invest it. 

•Updated Standard Power Agreement 

Because of power of the energy crisis are going up, the rate of return for the hydro will be a little 

bit higher. 

•Short-Term Rentals Update 

The community group continues to work very hard but it certainly have been difficult managing 

different pieces, because there are often misperception, misinformation and disinformation and 

false information that gets out and she wanted to encourage people who want to know about the 

Short-Term Rental community and what they are doing, how the group as a whole is thinking, 

they are moving in a direction to try to find out how to have a safe healthy approach to having 

Short-Term Rentals within the community. She pointed that nobody is banning them, and 

nothing has been done secretly and behind-the scenes, there are minutes from the meetings 

available.  

•Staffing Update 

A new Code Compliance Officer and Assessment & Land Use Coordinator have been hired and 

will start the end of July. A retired community member was helping in the Account Clerk 

position, but wanted her summer free, so a temp is in the position right now. Barbara Vaughn 

will be retiring at the first of the year, so recruitment for the Executive Assistant position has 

started. 

•Financials Reports 

Town Manager Martinez said that she knows the member of the Board did not have enough time 

to read the Financials Reports and suggested that they read them at the next meeting and address 

their concerns and comments. 

About her priorities she mentioned the Short-Term Rentals and staff training and that she will 

continue to spend her time working on them. She said that the roads and pipes that need to be 

changed are her priorities as well. Budget season is also going to be a priority until the end of the 

year.  

 

8:17PM-Motion to enter a nonpublic session under RSA 91-A:3II(a)-the dismissal, 

promotion, or compensation of any public employee by Selectman Gallup, seconded by 

Selectman Wallace. 

8:38PM-Motion to exit nonpublic and seal the minutes by Selectman Hathorn, seconded by 

Selectman Gallup. 

 

Meeting Adjourned 8:40PM 

Respectfully submitted, 

Rajmonda Selimi 














































